Bicycle Advisory Committee Meeting
City Hall, Lovejoy Room
6-8:00pm | July 9th, 2019

BAC Members Present: Elliot Akwai-Scott, Christopher Achterman, Clint Culpepper, Reza Farhoodi, Catherine Gould, Sarah Iannarone, Rithy Khut, Iain MacKenzie, Phil Richman, David Stein, Alexandra Zimmerman

BAC Members Absent: Alexa Jakusovsky

PBOT Staff Present: Roger Geller, Owen Slyman, Chris Warner, Scott Cohen, Art Pearce, John Brady

Other Attendees: Jonathan Maus, Eric Wilhelm, Luke Norman

Guest Presenters: Chris Warner (PBOT), Scott Cohen (PBOT)

---

I. A Conversation with PBOT Director Chris Warner
PBOT Director Chris Warner came before the Bicycle Advisory Committee to engage in dialogue with and field questions from attendees. 

Question: A couple years ago PBOT and the City of Portland lobbied lawmakers for the right to have broader control over speed limits within the city limits which was successful and has been broadened over time. Has similar lobbying centered around lane widths and road treatments been a point of discussion at City Hall? What would it take for this to get enough priority within the Vision Zero framework to become a point of emphasis?
Director Warner answered that PBOT worked very closely on the bill that would grant the Bureau control over city streets but has unfortunately been unsuccessful so far. PBOT will try again next session. As for lane widths, PBOT has some control on city streets but must coordinate with ODOT. 
	
Follow up: Where does ODOT get the authority to dictate design standards outside their Right-of-Way? Is the City looking to change this?
Roger Geller answered that most of this authority comes from longstanding agreements from when the city’s freeways were built. Director Warner noted that he is hoping to have an evolving relationship with ODOT, and that the City has made progress where ODOT did not oppose City design standards. Further, he expressed his willingness to review agreements with ODOT that give them authority over the design of roadway segments. Multiple BAC members voiced support for PBOT control of city streets.

Question: How can we better align improvements to the protected bikeway network with private development? How do we prevent instances where newer paving work is ripped up during construction of an adjacent development and then rebuilt?
Director Warner responded that PBOT is continuing to figure out those standards as well as ways to limit unnecessary paving re-construction, as in the example. PBOT Policy, Planning, and Projects Group Manager Art Pearce responded that these occasions are frustrating for him too. The challenge is providing clarity earlier in the process, as well as dealing with the legal authority to make sure redevelopment happens properly. PBOT is working on better navigating space in which private development is not so simple.

Follow-up: As an example, NW Pettygrove has seen a block-by-block approach with the newer design standards. In some places, development has dug up fine asphalt. It seems like a process question; is there more coordination needed? What needs to happen? 
Director Warner explained that a lot of the block-by-block approach is a result of private redevelopment. One piece of the issue is PBOT talking to itself, and another piece is maintaining full clarity with ongoing redevelopment efforts, which is an evolving conversation. 

Question: How can we reform the Parking Services Group to be more receptive towards repurposing parking spaces to higher and better uses, such as daylighting intersections, bike lanes, curb extensions, flexible curb space for various uses, and ADA access for bus stops?
Director Warner answered that it is an evolving process, and that he and Art have talked about it. PBOT has been repurposing a number of parking spaces for lane reconfiguration and additional Right-of-Way space. Director Warner emphasized that curb space management in general is something PBOT needs to get better at. As part of this, PBOT is talking about pricing for equitable mobility. 

Follow-up: There are some locations around the city where bus cannot get to curb. The member does not want parking to say that improvements involving parking removal cannot go forward unless the development figures out how to make up lost revenue from parking reduction. Does the Director have thoughts about where the process might lead?
Director Warner answered that PBOT is looking at parking districts citywide. It is a bigger conversation, including the potential for more paid parking in the city and making sure it is equitable throughout the city.

Question: Would PBOT consider a stronger policy, like Cambridge and DC, to require bike facilities to be upgraded during all road reconstruction?
Director Warner responded that PBOT is trying to implement a similar policy, though Cambridge only applies this policy on major reconstruction and DC has not passed that policy yet. PBOT does have efforts to develop such policies in the pipeline.

Question: What are the barriers to PBOT delivering projects on time, and how can we help overcome them?
Director Warner answered that PBOT has been making bureau-wide progress. After Engineering and Project Management staff were cut, project processes suffered, and PBOT had to reinvent them. Engineering and Project Delivery staff are working hard on a system that works to get projects out the door more quickly.

Question: How does Director Warner think about climate change and whether it is an existential issue? If it is an existential issue, where does the Director rank addressing climate change among the priorities of PBOT?
Director Warner stated that climate change is an existential threat, and PBOT is looking at it as foundation of work as a city. 

Question: Does Director Warner realize the role bicycle transportation has had in minimizing car use in Portland? 
Director Warner responded that he absolutely realizes the role of bicycle transportation in minimizing car use. Commissioner Eudaly is striving for the City to be better, of which an important piece is Central City in Motion (CCIM). Obtaining funding for CCIM projects is paramount; the City will not meet its mode split plans without bicycles.
Comment: A BAC member commended PBOT for its neighborhood involvement in a street improvement project in their neighborhood.

Follow up: What are the opportunities as director to bring the Strategic Plan in alignment with the budget?
Director Warner answered that the city has old infrastructure and a limited budget for road construction. Engaging the public and making sure they are buying in on strategic goals is one of PBOT’s primary objectives. Groups like the BAC help by providing backup. 

Question: How does PBOT reconcile the conflicting goal of the parking division with its other goals?
Director Warner explained that PBOT has eliminated most monthly parking downtown. SmartPark garages exist primarily for short-term use; PBOT uses pricing as a tool to make sure of that.

Question: Has PBOT calculated how much additional annual investment is needed to reduce and eventually eliminate the Fixing Our Streets maintenance backlog?
Director Warner emphasized that the current goal is not to fall any further down. Even if some streets are not apparently in need of repair, fixing them often saves money in the future. Ongoing repair is a shared position between BES and PBOT. The Bureau occasionally turns to other partners too, as with NE 122nd and Marine Drive, where PBOT is collaborating with Portland Parks & Recreation to signalize a dangerous intersection.

Question: How do you believe funding can be provided to implement Southwest in Motion (SWIM) and the active transportation components of the SW Corridor in a timely manner? 
Director Warner explained that it is important to get Southwest in Motion projects in line so that PBOT can make investments when funding comes about, through the upcoming Fixing Our Streets 2 measure or other funding measures and initiatives. 

Question: How is Fixing Our Streets funding set to be split?
Director Warner described the initial 54%-46% split between maintenance and safety efforts, respectively. However, many projects do not neatly fall into either category exclusively. PBOT is looking at a better way to design and talk about funding allocation instead of a hard split. 

Question: How do the Vision Zero plan, the Strategic Plan, and the Climate Action Plan turn into engineering and planning guidance measures? How are they quantified?
Director Warner explained that these plans are not quantified specifically in terms of engineering guidance. Rather, they are goals in terms of asset management, safety, and growth, not only in a corridor but also in individual projects.
Comment: Last weekend drove downtown bc parking was free. At what point do we stop asking community what they want and should force other choices, financial incentives, etc. 

II. Next Steps on Neighborhood Greenways (Presenter: Scott Cohen, PBOT)
PBOT Neighborhood Greenways Coordinator Scott Cohen presented on his approach to improving greenways as well as their role in the transportation system. BAC members were asked which greenways they use and/or like the most. BAC members noted Tillamook, Ankeny, and Clinton-Woodward as the greenways they most regularly use. Members described challenges with speed bumps, circuitous routing, traffic, lack of signage, and harassment from drivers as primary concerns when bicycling on greenways. At Tillamook, a member brought up parking as an impediment to the greenway, proposing parking removal and bicycle lane striping as a general strategy on busy street segments. Another member brought up the lack of connectivity along Woodward-Clinton as bicyclists cannot easily cross Powell, nor can they go eastbound due to 82nd Ave. Members discussed the need to address cut-through traffic and the need for traffic diversion, expressing support for a “diverters by default” policy rather than speed bumps.
 
Scott Cohen discussed the history of greenways in Portland. SW Salmon, the first greenway in the city, included two years lot of public involvement, signatures, and petitions and resulted only in signage. Portland’s first Bike Master Plan called for bike boulevards to be implemented on local streets with generally fewer than 3000 vehicles per day. The 2030 Bike Plan preferred routes where speeds were generally 25 mph or below and traffic was 2000 vehicles or fewer per day. The current challenges involve figuring out how PBOT wants neighborhood greenways to operate and how to bring the system together. The current greenway traffic target is 1000 vehicles per day, with an upper limit of 2000. Greenway usability is also based on comfort, which, Cohen noted, is difficult to quantify. NACTO uses the number of times a rider is passed as a proxy for comfort. 

Cohen shared that Council had directed PBOT to tackle the 6 neighborhood greenway corridors with the most cars at the highest speeds: Alameda, Ankeny, Clinton-Woodward, Lincoln-Harrison-Ladd, Tillamook-Hancock, and the NW Greenways. As the system has grown, neighborhood greenways have changed a lot over time, and public understanding of greenways greatly differs. However, Cohen noted, most people know what bike lanes are. What defines a neighborhood greenway is how they operate: with few cars, moving slowly. Cohen explained that this standard is not enough, and greenway definitions need also include connectivity and crossing standards, among others. As for making neighborhood greenways more clearly identifiable, PBOT has tried a few things, including “dinner plate” signage, sharrows. Cohen attributed the greenway identity problem to the disparity in greenway features. Some have speedbumps, diverters, sign toppers, special engineering features, and more. Cohen asked for BAC input in creating a unified greenway identity.
Cohen described PBOT’s next steps with greenway efforts. In the short term, there are 19-20 projects in the works. In the medium-term, PBOT is working on assessment report projects for all neighborhood greenways. Cohen noted the need for process improvements and better community conversations. 

Question: Last month, the BAC discussed potential diverters, the timeline to measure the necessity of a greenway was 2 years. It seems like the bike network will take too long to improve. 
Cohen noted that the guidelines are part of the challenge; reaching agreement on guidelines internally was a challenge by itself.

Comment: It seems that greenways tend to follow the worst pavement. Greenways should upgrade street surfaces where possible. In addition, on-street parking causes problems for maintenance and sweeping, as more gravel accumulates on the side of the road. Zig-zaggy routes are frustrating for cyclists.

Comment: Greenways are facing a paradigm shift where diversion has too much pushback. PBOT should present that as a choice – traffic vs parking. It is not necessarily bad to have bike lanes on a greenway. It need not be all or nothing.

Comment: 3 original greenways funnel the majority of traffic into the city center, though Williams is changing that. Are we at peak greenway? Are we asking greenways to do too much? Some places, like Vancouver, B.C., have integrated greenway and bike lane systems. 

Comment: The network that exists was already there; there is more traffic in the city overall. The City should examine whether it is worth spending on greenways in areas that do not have them.

Comment: Without a connected grid, greenways cannot properly function.

Comment: The City might consider a policy of no passing on greenways to encourage driving elsewhere. There is no enforcement for harassment, which is a major deterrent to cycling in the city. PBOT should look outside of infrastructure solutions to education and enforcement.
Comment: Disagreement that we are at peak greenway, as the city has not met the Climate Action Plan greenway goals. There must be better metrics for what makes new greenways successful: for example, how much has a new greenway affected ridership?

III. Committee Business
The committee voted on chairperson and vice chairperson positions. Alex Zimmerman and David Stein were unanimously voted in as chairperson and vice chairperson, respectively. Committee members provided feedback for the newly-elected leadership. A member voiced the desire for more ability to interact with presenters, and less of a presentation. Members looked forward to opportunities for following up with Chris Warner and Art Pearce.

[bookmark: _GoBack]The committee passed out draft bylaws from the Office Community and Civic Life. Members are to send feedback to Roger. BAC members expressed a desire to incorporate scooters and e-bikes within the committee and will review that soon. 
 
Meeting adjourned.
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